Girdwood Public Safety Task Force
Meeting Minutes Draft 
WED November 11, 2015
7PM Girdwood Community Room
1. Call to Order
7:02PM Tommy O’Malley, Co-Chair

Agenda Approved
October minutes approved
2.  Introductions/Guests
Bill Falsey, MOA Attorney
Shirley Cote, candidate for House District 28

Retired from APD; former Soldotna Chief of Police

Old Business

3. Review of No Vote Option

APD Service without Girdwood Joining Anchorage Police Service Area

Municipal code states that APD may leave their service area at their discretion at no charge to respond to a public emergency

They would respond, but are not required to investigate or prosecute

Bill Falsey clarified that if they caught someone in the act of the crime, they would take them to Anchorage.

Overall, system for this is unknown because APD has not been in this situation before.

Girdwood is in a unique position because it is within the MOA but does not fit the APD service model.

Bill Falsey states that APD would only respond to public emergency.  Specific definition is not clear of what exactly constitutes a public emergency in some instances.  Also how the decision is made and who makes the decision on taking action at APD is not known yet. 

For a non emergency situation, there would be no service from APD (ie: property crimes, burglary, etc)

Girdwood Public Safety Task Force Agendas and minutes are available on line: http://www.muni.org/gbos
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AST Service without Girdwood Funding a Grant for Service

AST is now serving Girdwood and the other Turnagain Arm Communities until June 30. They have provided a proposal for extending service in the future, based on a grant to be paid for through taxes.  This could include the other communities by joining together as a service area.

However, AST has indicated that without paying for service through the grant option, the troopers will be limited to work on the Seward Highway.

Tim Cabana states that the highway is patrolled by 3 Alaska State Trooper as mandated through the Safety Corridor.  Those troopers will be on the highway and would respond to a public emergency in Girdwood.  There is no representative from AST to confirm this statement.  Jennifer Johnston confirms that the Troopers will be on the highway.

Overall Questions:

Jake Thompson inquires about level of need.  How many crimes occur in Girdwood.  He reviews the information from the website and confirms 11 assaults, 3 harassments, 2 offenses against minors, burglary, etc. 
Group discusses that Houston and the North Star Borough (Fairbanks) are similar in having no police and seeming to receive service from Alaska State Troopers.  No additional information is known about these two locations’ service. 

Nikiski area recently voted to create a police service area.

Jennifer Johnston states that this is a fiscal reality within the state, it is not punitive toward Girdwood or Anchorage.  However troopers need to cut their budget and this was an area that technically can receive service from the MOA.  The next budget will be cutting service to rural areas.
Betsy Connell inquired about safety at the school.  Bill Falsey states that this area also is not known yet.  AST has supplied School Officer Resource through Sgt. Sweifel.  In Anchorage, this is paid for by the taxes for public safety.  
Tommy O’Malley states that he has inquired of this to Eric Croft, but has not received a reply yet.  
Bill Falsey confirms that lockdown of the school would likely constitute a public emergency.

Judy Onslow states that seeing police at school as a safety officer is beneficial for students.

Bill Falsey states that Girdwood is in a position to have control of public safety in the valley through a vote to tax and provide service.  By not choosing to do this, Girdwood voters put themselves in a position of no control over the service they receive.

Jackie Graham states that Girdwood should refuse service of Girdwood Fire and EMS to highway if there is no public safety in place.  Tommy O’Malley states that Fire Dept is compensated to some extent, for highway service.  In addition, EMS budget is subsidized by Anchorage Fire Department @ approximately $200,000.

Jim Henderson asks if anyone has discussed what level of service is actually needed and appropriate for Girdwood.  Mike Opalka answers that early in task force formation, task force identified 2 officers 2P-7P on weekend nights, extra officers on high-volume weekends and event weekends, 2 officers random patrols through the week.  This was service requested from APD, but they declined to offer rural policing option.  Whittier policing option currently under consideration most closely matches this now.

Mike Opalka stated that upon hearing the options available by APD, it was determined that their service was not a good fit for Girdwood.

Judy Onslow suggests that highway patrol area should be created from Eklutna to Portage.

Laura Bowen states that Girdwood can use social media to get attention to public safety issues occurring in town and volunteers can persuade an end to unwanted behavior.

Mike Opalka states that homeowners’ fire insurance goes up or down based on Girdwood Fire Department rating.  Insurance companies will also react if they experienced increased numbers of claims in our area.
Mandy Hawes presents a spreadsheet of the communities she researched in Alaska and what they spend on law enforcement.

Seward pays $1.4 million (highest per capita in the researched areas)

Average budget was $1 million

Lowest was Cordova @ $700,000.

Bill Reimers offers Justice Dept study that details how much law enforcement and average cost nationwide.

Pat Preis comments that he has never had his home on fire, but he pays for fire insurance and few argue with the cost of fire department and EMS.  Public safety is the same thing.  

Outcome:

Parameters for service from APD are fairly clear without Girdwood paying for APD service.  The system for how emergencies would be handled (who decides, who comes, what outcome to expect) is unclear.

Parameters for service from AST, without Girdwood paying for AST service, are unclear at this time.  AST is to have representative at the November 21 meeting who can answer this.

4. Update on Alaska State Trooper Service Option 
Jennifer Johnston  provided information on the State Trooper Grant option.
At a recent meeting with Col Cockrell at AST, grant option was presented.

5 year minimum grant period.

4 officers, 1 sgt, 1 office associate, office space

Patrol McHugh to Portage, provide service to communities of Bird, Rainbow, Indian, Portage and Crow Creek Rd as well as highway enforcement.

Public Safety Service area could be created to include all these communities and, if passed, spread the tax burden among all. ($596,000,000 total property value throughout)

Total cost is $1.2-$1.5 million

Mike Opalka states that law enforcement grants traditionally go to communities off the road system. This would be a new element in AST funding.

Jerry Fox asked about having Anchorage help pay for trooper enforcement as this is a vital corridor for many beyond just those from these communities.  Jennifer Johnston answers that this is not possible.  Just as all of Anchorage pays toward Glenn Highway to the bridge.  

Jerry states that the Seward Highway road closure after accidents last summer was lengthy; this would only be longer with just 3 troopers responding from So Anchorage or troopers coming in from the Kenai Peninsula.  Jennifer Johnston answers that this is a good item to bring up to Governor Walker, Mike Hawker and Cathy Giessel.

Creating a Turnagain Arm Public Safety Service Area would occur as part of general election, possibly as early as this April.  Map area would define the service are (McHugh to MP 70 and communities therein.).  Vote of majority of voters within the area would prevail.  If service area is not created at that time with public vote of entire area, but Girdwood decides to tax ourselves and bring on Troopers, then in the future other areas could join. This would require vote of those areas to join and vote of Girdwood to allow them to join.
5.  Review of Information Sheet 
Review and Edit as needed.

6. Status of Town Hall Meeting

November 21, 2015 from 12:30-4:30

Child care offered; Bring Dessert; Look for notice in Turnagain Times and in mailer in your mailbox.
After info session and break-out groups discuss the options, informal poll will be taken for GBOS to take under advisement as they decide what to do in the April election.

New Business

7. Set Next Task Force Meeting date and time
November 21 is next meeting.  Future meeting after that is TBA.

Meeting adjourned 8:40PM
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